NORTH BROWARD HOSPITAL DISTRICT
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ 

REGULAR MEETING
Broward Health Corporate
Spectrum Site: 

1700 W 49 Street
Fort Lauderdale, Florida

May Board meeting held on 

June 9, 2017  
MINUTES

Due to lack of a quorum, the May Regular meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the North Broward Hospital District, originally scheduled for the May 31st, was reschedule to June 9, 2017 at 11:00 a.m. and was held at Broward Health Corporate, Spectrum Site; 1700 NW 49 Street, Fort Lauderdale, Florida.
Notice of this meeting is attached to the official Minutes as EXHIBIT I.  The official Agenda for this meeting, as presented for the consideration of the Board, is attached to the official Minutes as EXHIBIT II.  Original registration sheets listing attendees, as well as those who wished to address the Board, are attached to the official Minutes on file in the Board of Commissioners’ office.

Chair Rodriguez called the meeting to order at 11:00 a.m.
ROLL CALL

Commissioners:
Present:
Commissioner Rocky Rodriguez – Chair


Commissioner Christopher Ure – Vice Chair

Commissioner Linda Robison – Secretary/Treasurer
Commissioner Steven Wellins– Board Member

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Commissioner Christopher Ure.
PRESENTATION OF FLORIDA SENATE RESOLUTION—BHMC TRAUMA TEAMS

Ms.  Beverly Capasso, Interim President/CEO, invited Mark Sprada, the Interim CEO of BHMC, Maryanne Usher, Manager of the ER Department; Jessica Holmes, Manager of the Trauma Program; Trauma RN, Chris Waters and Dr. Ivan Puente, Trauma Medical Director, to come forward while she read the Florida Senate Resolution.  The Resolution recognizing April 4, 2017 as Trauma Care Day I Florida commending the Trauma Care Teams at Orlando Regional Medical Center, Lee Memorial Hospital and Broward Health Medical Center (BHMC) for their heroic response to mass casualty events in their communities. On January 6, 2017 the Level 1 Trauma Center at Broward Health Medical Center activated its mass casualty trauma team in response to a mass shooting at the Fort Lauderdale/Hollywood International Airport and saved 54 lives.  

Whereas, these three Trauma Centers collectively have more than 75 years of trauma care experience and it is essential and timely to bring recognition to these facilities for their value and accomplishments of their trauma centers, and their trauma care teams, which consist of dedicated men and women who save lives, responding to both individuals’ traumatic injuries as well as mass casualty incidents.  

Therefore, be it resolved that Resolution 18-02 adopted by the Senate of the State of Florida, on April 4, 2017 and that this date (April 4, 2017) be recognized as Florida Trauma Day in Florida and that they commend the trauma care teams at the Level 1 Trauma Center at Orlando; the Level 2 Trauma Center at Lee Memorial and the Level 1 trauma Center at BHMC for their heroic responses to the mass casualty incidents in their communities.
COMMENTS FROM AUDIENCE:  
Vincente Thrower, resident of Pompano Beach and local activist, stated that the African American community looks for leadership from this body; to the CEO, to reach out to them and have conversations about the future.  They appreciate the work that is being done by Ms. Jasmin Shirley and Ms. Alice Taylor but they are looking for better communication.  Mr. Thrower requested that the Board consider having some type of meeting with the African American leaders in their community and talk about the vision of BH and how it is going to affect them.  He asked that this meeting be held somewhere in their area because he would like for the community to be involved.
Mr. Scott Farr, COO of Pediatric Associates, along with Drs. Bernstein and Grant (Hospitalists) spoke about the collaborative relationship with BH.  However, over the last 8 months, the administration of Salah Foundation Children’s Hospitals has blocked their hospitalists from caring for their patients and has redirected the care to its own employed and contracted physicians.  They are here today to ask the Board for their help in resolving this matter and ensure continuity of care for the over 500,000 patients that they serve every year as primary care physicians and to avoid potential legal action.  Drs. Bernstein and Grant also spoke about this issue and the problems that have occurred.  Mr. Farr asked for the Board’s help and guidance.
Ben Porritt informed the Board that his marketing agency, “Outside Eyes”, worked on behalf of BH as a marketing partner for almost two (2) years.  During that time, they did projects on behalf of doctors, nurses and non-clinical staff and his work was celebrated and applauded by many sitting here today. BH continues to use his work on billboards, the website and on various advertising platforms throughout the community.  Mr. Porritt is here today because BH still owes him for his work. There are unpaid invoices totaling $150,000, some going back nearly one year.  Those invoices were for work that was requested, approved, completed and activated.  He also has concern that he has heard that the IRO was reviewing his invoices which he feels is a violation of OIG guidelines for IRO independence.  His point today in addressing the Board is that he has made every effort to get paid for this work and he hopes that his comments might help to settle this matter and resolve it before litigation.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Chairman Rodriguez entertained a motion for the following:
1.
Approval of the March Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Commissioners held on April 19, 2017.
2.
Approval of the Minutes for the Regular Board meeting held on April 19, 2017.
3.
Approval of the minutes of the Special Board meeting held on May 8, 2017.

It was moved by Commissioner ure, seconded by Commissioner wellins:

that the board of commissioners approve the minutes of 1) march board meeting held on april 19, 2017;  2) the april board meeting held on april 19, 2017; and 3) special board meeting held on may 8, 2017 as presented. 

motion carried unanimously.
MEDICAL COUNCIL AGENDA

4.
BROWARD HEALTH NORTH

Dr. Maheshwari provided the following update:

· BH North’s annual Allied & Ancillary Health Recognition Dinner was held on May 5th.  This year’s theme was “Out Of this World” and department managers recognized 100 “stellar” employees.  To be invited, you had to have received a promotion, a degree, published an article, or just be a superstar.

· Patients of BHN’s Cancer Center and BHN employees participated in the American Cancer Society’s “Relay for Life” held at Quiet Waters Park.  The communities of Deerfield Beach, Lighthouse Point and Hillsboro Beach joined together to help raise dollars for research and funding of critical services in support of the American Cancer Society.  

· BHN was the title sponsor for the Sun-Sentinel’s, “Successful Aging Expo” held at the Greater Fort Lauderdale-Broward County Convention Center.  More than 2,500 seniors enjoyed the all-day event featuring more than 100 vendors, all-day entertainment and speakers presenting the latest on health issues and financial planning.

· BH North recognized several Nursing Units with a pizza party for their outstanding work in keeping its patients safe from harm events.  The CSCU Unit and Surgical/Telemetry Unit won the “Triple Play Award” and their Neuro Step-down won the “Fantastic Five Award”.

Dr. Narendra K. Maheshwari, Chief of Staff of Broward Health North, reported that the Medical Council had reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board of Commissioners all exhibited Medical Staff Additions, Changes, Reappointments and Resignations; Allied Health Additions, Changes, Reappointments and Resignations; Updated Delineation of Privileges for Surgery;  and Ratification of BHN Election.

It was moved by Commissioner ure, seconded by Commissioner robison:          

that the board of commissioners approves the recommendations of broward health north’s medical council ----items 4 (a-d):

A.
Medical Staff Additions, Changes, Reappointments and Resignations


B.
Allied Health Staff Additions, Changes, Reappointments and Resignations


C.
Updated Delineation of Privileges for Surgery

D.
Ratification of BHN Election


motion carried unanimously.

5.
BROWARD HEALTH IMPERIAL POINT

Dr. Lewkowitz provided the following update:

· During Nurses Week, the Medical Staff honored Sharon Mathieu, RN 3rd Floor, with the second Annual Golden Stethoscope award for her clinical acumen and commitment to quality nursing care.

· The BHIP Man Van visited many local businesses and offered screenings at local businesses employees’ health fairs.

· The BHIP Medical Staff had an excellent time at the Broward Health Foundation Ball. It was their pleasure to support the fund raising efforts of the Foundation. 

Some of the presentations this month included:
· Dr. Alberto Casaretto, nephrology, spoke on renal failure at BHIP’s Community Relations Council.

·  At the monthly High Tea & Trivia senior event, Dr. Sandhya Nemade spoke on restful sleep.

· Dr. Michael DeFranco lectured at the 1st Annual Successful Aging Expo at the Broward Convention Center.

· Dr. Cesar Carralero, ER Medical Director, provided an ER services presentation to the Pompano Beach Rotarians 

Dr. Howard Lewkowitz, Chief of Staff of Broward Health Imperial Point, reported that the Medical Council had reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board of Commissioners all exhibited Medical Staff Changes and Additions; Medical Staff Reappointments; Allied Health Changes and Additions; and Allied Health Reappointments.


It was moved by Commissioner robison, seconded by Commissioner wellins:           


that the board of commissioners approves the recommendations of broward health imperial point’s medical council: items 5 (a-d):

A. Medical Staff Changes and Additions

B. Medical Staff Reappointments

C. Allied Health Changes and Additions

D. Allied Health Reappointments


motion carried unanimously.
6.
BROWARD HEALTH CORAL SPRINGS 

Dr. Zingaro provided the following update:
· BHCS held its annual medical staff meeting at the end of April.  It was very well attended with almost 150 physicians in attendance.

· BHCS is very happy to see the skyscraper going up and they are very excited about the new wing and looking forward to that opening at the end of next year.
Dr. Guy Zingaro, Chief of Staff of Broward Health Coral Springs, reported that the Medical Council had reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board of Commissioners all exhibited Medical Staff Appointments; Medical Staff Reappointments; Allied Health Appointments; and Allied Health Reappointments. 
It was moved by commissioner ure, seconded by commissioner wellins:           

that the board of commissioners approves the recommendations of broward health coral springs medical council – items 6 (a-d):
A. Medical Staff Appointments 

B. Medical Staff Reappointments

C. Allied Health  Appointments

D. Allied Health Reappointments

motion carried unanimously.
7.
BROWARD HEALTH MEDICAL CENTER



Dr. Yogel provided the following update:

· Last month, CMS conducted an unannounced survey of BHMC’s Liver Transplant program and validated that the program meets or exceeds all of the standards.
· Dr. Yogel thanked the Board for their support of the new da Vinci Robot. The use of this robot has been expanded to general surgery and thoracic surgery.
· BHMC was awarded as a 2017 Aetna designated institute of quality for total joint replacement program.
· The national accreditation program for breast centers accredited the Lillian S. Wells Center as a center dedicated to providing the best patient care available.
Dr. Louis Yogel, Chief of Staff of Broward Health Medical Center, reported that the Medical Council had reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board of Commissioners all exhibited Medical Staff Changes and Additions; Allied Health Changes and Additions; Community Health Services Changes and Additions; Medical Staff Reappointments; Allied Health Reappointments; and Community Health Services & Weston Urgent Care Center Reappointment.

It was moved by commissioner wellins, seconded by commissioner ure:          

that the board of commissioners approves the recommendations of broward health medical center’s medical council --- items 7 (a-f):



A.
Medical Staff Changes and Additions



B.
Allied Health Changes and Additions



C.
Community Health Services Changes and Additions



D.
Medical Staff Reappointments



E.
Allied Health Reappointments



F.
Community Health Services & Weston Urgent Care Center Reappointment


motion carried unanimously.
INTERIM CEO UPDATE – Beverly Capasso
Ms. Capasso commented that Broward Health has served the community for 75 years and delivers world-class medical services to the South Florida community and is committed to continuing to provide that quality, compassionate care for generations to come.  While the hospital district has been growing and changing, BH is focused on patients and providing world-class quality care to the community.  Ms. Capasso expressed her deep and sincere appreciation for the extraordinary work of the incredible team of healthcare professionals at BH.
Ms. Capasso provided the following report:

· For the 5th consecutive year, Salah Foundation Children’s Hospital proudly hosted the Prom to Remember Pre-Party, which provides teens with cancer an opportunity to celebrate the prom experience.

· During the month of May, BH celebrated Hospital week and Nurses week.

· In May, each region also took the opportunity to recognize employees at the annual Service Awards.  BH has a dedicated team of healthcare professionals and 1,078 employees were recognized for their service ranging from 5 to 40 years.

Patient and community confidence in the North Broward Hospital District is important and the District will continue to work to ensure that it can provide quality care to all while providing transparency and accountability to its patients, staff and community.

Ms. Capasso commented that all successful hospital systems must continually evaluate and assess internal systems and priorities.  She stated that as they began to craft this year’s budget, she met with the regional CEOs, COOs and senior leadership. She advised the Board that they are reviewing all of the expenditures and identifying strategic and operational opportunities to ensure that BH can adapt to the changing healthcare landscape.  It has been a challenging legislative session and BH knew from initial budget proposals that they would face cuts.  BH worked to educate lawmakers of the critical importance of its healthcare system to ensure that cuts were not as deep as originally proposed.  BH is committed to continuing to provide high-quality care and positive patient outcomes to its community.  
As they finalize the budget, Ms. Capasso commented that they will make decisions that ensure future investment, growth and success. Broward Health has been caring for people in its community for more than 75 years and plans to continue providing quality care for generations to come.

INTERIM CFO UPDATE – Art Wallace

As a follow up to Ms. Capasso’s report, Mr. Wallace reported that the Legislative session reduced BH’s Medicaid funding by an estimated $24.3 million for State FY 2018.  Through some enhancements and methodologies and some small changes, BH was able to get back $1.1 million; however, the net reduction at this time is estimated at $23.2 million which is presenting some serious budget challenges while trying to trim down on the original budget that was submitted by the various regions in late April.
On Tuesday, (June 6) an all-hands-on-deck budget session was held to target improvements across the board looking at costs, service lines and revenue opportunities.  They met for six (6) hours and there was some really good dialogue.  Another session is going to be held on June 14 with three (3) hours being set aside and they expect to make more progress at that time.
Three weeks ago, BH was notified by its Letter of Credit bank that provides the liquidity to the 2007 Bonds that they will not be renewing BH’s Letter of Credit at the end of September nor will they be considering granting any kind of extension.  Mr. Wallace stated in querying others there did not seem to be an appetite, at this time, for any replacement facilities; therefore, BH is looking to potentially having to refinance some of its long-term debt.  Mr. Wallace feels this could be a good time to evaluate options and opportunities to refinance all of BH’s long-term debt.  He informed the Board that he met with three different underwriting firms and had some really good discussions as far as opportunities.  Mr. Wallace found despite BH’s rating from Moody’s, all the underwriters that he met with told him that there really is a strong demand for municipal debt and they see no trepidation in BH’s ability to refinance all of its debt.  In addition, the interest rates appear to be excellent.  He also informed the Board that there was one underwriter who commented that if BH needed any extra time, BH could put its Bonds back and they would guarantee that they would take all of them.  He was assured this by an executive from New York who was present and who has the authority to do that.   Mr. Wallace will be exploring this further.
Mr. Wallace indicated that because of BH’s big projects, he is considering bringing to the next meeting, a no cost, no obligation, Reimbursement Resolution that is applicable when issuing Bonds to get new money.  He advised the Board that the IRS has guidelines as to how far you can recoup expenses on projects-it is very limited (60 days).  However, if a Reimbursement Resolution is done, you can wait up to 18 months to actually borrow money and go back and reimburse yourself so long as what is being reimbursed to yourself is listed as a named project on the Resolution.  This does not compel anybody to borrow any new money but it gives you the opportunity if the Board decides they want to do it.  If the Board decides they do not want to do it, then it will just sunset.  
Mr. Wallace also advised the Board that they used a Reimbursement Resolution when they borrowed BH’s BQ Bonds from PNC Bank in December of 2010.  The Resolution was passed in August of 2009 and BH waited 15 months.  BH borrowed $30 million for the emergency rooms at BHIP and BHCS and put all the money on the balance sheet right away.  The money was borrowed with a very favorable rate. Mr. Wallace stated that if the Board agrees, he would like to bring something like this to the Board.   Commissioner Robison feels this is important and should be done right away.  She also mentioned that she still has not gotten a handle on all of the debt that is out there, the rates, the swap agreements and it seems now is the time to roll all of that into one offering.  She also feels that the Commission needs to look at what BH is carrying now, what the cost is and what it would look like to get some flexibility because there are a lot of building projects going up.
Commissioner Ure mentioned that the Letters of Credit are coming in 2021.  Mr. Wallace stated there is one coming due in 2020 and another in 2019.  Mr. Wallace feels it is better to do it when you can, rather than when you need to.  Commissioner Ure echoed Commissioner Robison’s comments.  He feels that they need to get more permanence to this portion of BH’s capital structure and they need to remove the basis and liquidity risks.  However, when Mr. Wallace comes back, Commission Ure wants to understand if they are going to be looking at a total refinance, which he supports, but also needs to know what the cost will be for breaking up these swap agreements.
Commissioner Wellins asked if the swap agreements are on all of the debt or part of the debt.  Mr. Wallace replied almost all of it. Commissioner Wellins inquired if the unwinding of the swap agreements can be an expense, the question would be if it will be a material expense that would require coming up with a lot of capital or if they would be able to roll some of the cost into the long-term borrowing.  To the extent that they will be unwinding in a potentially rising rate environment which may reduce some of the cost, Commissioner Wellins agrees that they should get a plan together for a long-term debt and structure it out and see if they can lock in rates.  Commissioner Wellins feels when rates are where they are, they should be borrowing as long as they can while they are low.   He feels if they can save some money, then do it long term and secure the liquidity issues.
Mr. Wallace will bring some information back to the next meeting along with the Reimbursement Resolution.

Mr. Wallace informed the Board that in April, BH had a decent month; however, in closing May, BH’s May cash collections topped $100 million which is the biggest number ever collected in the history of BH.  The next largest number was in March of 2016 when they collected $93 million.  Mr. Wallace complimented the Central Business office and the Physician Billing Office.

GOVERNMENTAL UPDATE – Charlotte Mather
Ms. Mather reported that the Legislature is back in Tallahassee for a Special Session called by the Governor because he was not happy with the budget in regards to economic development in education. She mentioned this because the Senate issued a memorandum stating that they wanted an increase in hospital funding by over $100 million and they were willing to take it from reserves.  This has passed through Committee and is on the floor for the final vote today.  Speaker Corcoran did not support an increase in funding for hospitals and would not add this issue to the session at all.  She then read Speaker Corcoran’s response to the memorandum in full.  
This year, the State Legislative Session was challenging for hospitals.  The budget overall was $82.4 billion, which included $30.9 billion in general revenue and $51.5 billion in trust funds.
Ms. Mather stated that there is nothing great about the numbers Mr. Wallace provided to the Board but they could have been far worse since BH was actually facing $40 million in cuts until the Senate finally put their foot down and negotiated to lower it to around $23 million for BH.  

Ms. Mather also reported that they worked very hard to get the $221,000 back in the budget for BH North’s Memory Disorder Center.  She thanked Chairman Rodriguez for his efforts in getting this money back to BH North.

On the positive side, the Legislature did concur with the Governor’s recommendation to add $17.3 million in state general revenue and federal funds to the GME start-up bonus and retention program and the medical residency program was retained at $80 million for a combined total of $197.3 million for GME.
Low Income Pool: Ms. Mather mentioned at the last meeting that the Governor had negotiated $1.5 billion but they are still at a point where those terms and conditions are not quite negotiated.  Right now they are very restrictive and they were told that they can only draw down about $600 -$700 million; however, BH still has until July when those terms will be finalized.  There is always room to go back to the federal government and try to re-negotiate further. BH will continue to work on this along with the Safety Net Alliance which is making it a top priority.

With regard to Legislation, the most important thing that Ms. Mather can report back to the Board is that they killed all those onerous bills that would have really devastated BH’s budget.  BH now does not need to be accounting for ambulatory surgical centers and recovery care centers taking all of BH’s patients.  The trauma team was very instrumental in helping to kill the bad trauma Legislation.  Other bills that died in the Legislative Session were: Certificate of Need Deregulation; Legislation forcing hospital taxing authorities to sunset every 10 years and go on the ballot; Legislation to create all kinds of administrative reporting for special districts which would have been very expensive; and the Pandrea Claims Bill did not pass.  Also, the local bill to study the two hospital districts’ potential merger did not pass.
Ms. Mather stated that she has informed the Board of the most important things that would have impacted BH’s budget; however, she did have a written report that she will email to everyone (Commissioners, Internal Staff and CRC members) that summarizes Bills that are of interest to BH.  A vast majority of the Bills died this year which overall was very positive for BH.

Ms. Mather advised the Board that at the next meeting she will be reporting on federal activities because that is critical and will have a great impact on BH.

On a personal note, Ms. Mather commented that Ms. Capasso is really doing an amazing job.  She is so excited that BH is moving forward doing things and she really has the team working and addressing the budget reductions. 

Chairman Rodriguez thanked Ms. Mather for all of her hard work.  

Commissioner Robison asked Ms. Mather if the Bill that came forward to merge the District died in Committee.  Ms. Mather replied that that Bill was never on the Legislative agenda.

GENERAL COUNSEL REPORT- Lynn Barrett 

Ms. Barrett reported that the Legal Department along with Compliance, Contracts Administration and Ethics is focused on the second annual reporting period.  Legal has been tasked with the focus arrangements project.  There were about 1400 existing focus arrangements which was narrowed down to a quarter of the original number.  With the help of Contracts Administration, Procurement and the FMV Company, a significant number of those arrangements have gone out for FMV.  They should be getting those back and they intend to have all of the existing focus arrangements reviewed with respect to legal review, FMV and commercial reasonableness.  Ms. Barrett commented that this was a team effort.  
Legal has also been working with Compliance to revise certain policies that were implemented about a year and a half ago.  They have run into some issues where certain policies needed to be a little more refined. She and Mr. Hartfield have redrafted two of the policies.  They have also met with Compliance, consistent with their policies with respect to the disclosure log.  Policies dictate that Legal is responsible for certain types of issues and she and Mr. Hartfield spent 4 to 5 hours going through open ones to ensure that they are assigned, logged and everyone knows their respective rights and responsibilities.

In addition, Carlos Perez-Irizarry and Ms. Barrett have recommended a process for the external Audit Committee member which will go to the Governance Committee.  That proposal which includes conflict of interest forms will be presented to that Committee when it meets.
Ms. Barrett advised the Board that all of the attorneys in the Legal Department have been assigned to the hospitals.  They shifted around some attorneys particularly in the area of their expertise and will be publishing a new guide for the hospitals listing who to call with respect to which issues.

Ms. Barrett was asked to speak at the FHA annual Corporate Compliance retreat.  She spoke on Board Governance and the Duties of Care as well as OIG guidance.

BROWARD HEALTH FOUNDATION REPORT – Traci Shur
Ms. Shur provided the following update on the Foundation’s activities for the month of May:

· The Sunshine Health Broward Health Ball held on May 20 at the Seminole Hard Rock Hotel and Casino was a huge success raising more than $700,000 for Broward Health Hospitals. Specific projects and initiatives will be funded with the proceeds from this Ball; $65,000 will go to the Lillian S. Wells Neurological Institute. There were 600 attendees and it was a truly wonderful evening.  It was especially nice to see so many physicians in attendance as well as many new supporters of the Foundation.  

· The Foundation recently received an endowment of $210,000 from the estate of Harold Wishna who was a former Commissioner of the Hospital District. It will be directed to Gold Coast Home Health and Hospice. They will be receiving an additional $40,000 in the next month for a total of $250,000. 

· The Foundation Board of Directors toured the completed 7th and 8th  floors of the Salah Foundation Children’s Hospital and they were delighted to see what has been accomplished. 

· Last week, the Foundation held its annual Advisory Board meeting to which they have added several new members. 
· This last month, the Foundation donated funds for the following:
Broward Health Medical Center purchased a conference table and chairs for their Labor and Delivery Department and chairs in the Pediatric Emergency Department; funded trauma training for nurses and clown therapy for the Children’s Hospital; implemented a communication system that provides both patient education and entertainment and links to a patient’s electronic medical records; purchased an ultrasound machine for BHN; and remodeled the chapel at BHIP; and at Broward Health Coral Springs, several patients were assisted through the Lisa Boccard Breast Cancer Fund.

INTERIM CEO COMPENSATION – Chairman Rocky Rodriguez
At the request of Chairman Rodriguez, Ms. Capasso left the meeting. 

Chairman Rodriguez stated that every Commissioner should have received and reviewed the packet of supporting documents which included Ms. Capasso’s resume′ and Fair Market Value (FMV) that was sent by Human Resource’s administration.  This was an item that the Board had asked Ms. Wong to have ready for this meeting.  
Based on the information provided by Ms. Wong, and confirmed by the Chairman, Ms. Capasso has agreed to an annual rate of $650,000 paid bi-weekly with all other employment conditions of her tenure governed by BH policies and procedures.  Therefore, the Chair and Ms. Capasso do not believe that a contract is necessary nor has it been the Board’s policy to issue contracts to those serving in an Interim position.  Ms. Capasso will serve as Interim President/CEO until such time BH hires a permanent CEO.  She will also provide assistance in the transition of the newly hired President/CEO for a reasonable period of time. 
Chairman Rodriguez asked Ms. Wong to come forward and address the Board.  He then asked Ms. Wong if the compensation given to Ms. Capasso was in-line or a little below the FMV.  Relative to the FMV, Ms. Wong advised the Board that from an historical standpoint and in light of the two previous Interims who have served at a rate of $590,000 and $620,000, certainly a compensation of $650,000 does not appear to be unreasonable.

Chairman Rodriguez asked if it was less than Dr. El Sanadi’s startup pay.  Ms. Wong stated Dr. El Sanadi started at $675,000.  With the Start Rate policy that was sent to the Board, Ms. Wong indicated that it was appropriate to consider an internal comparison, experience, qualifications, external comparisons as well as recruitment and retention efforts for critical positions.  It is also her understanding that the need to get an Interim on a fairly short basis was necessary following Mr. Fusco’s expressions of retirement.

Commissioner Robison questioned if Ms. Capasso will be considered an employee while serving as the Interim CEO. She also inquired if Ms. Capasso stays on in that capacity during the transition, would she then become a consultant or would she remain an employee. Ms. Wong stated she believes she would remain an employee during that transition period, at which point, the Board would no longer have governance of Ms. Capasso but it would transition to the permanent CEO.  Commissioner Robison commented that Ms. Capasso would then report to the CEO but will continue to have the benefits of being an employee through that period of time.  Commissioner Robison asked if the Board would then decide how long that transition period would be at the time that the permanent CEO comes on board.  Ms. Wong feels that should be a discussion with the newly appointed CEO as to the time that he/she sees as a reasonable transition and what assistance is needed.  Commissioner Robison asked if Ms. Capasso’s compensation during the transition would be the same as the Interim.  Ms. Wong feels that would need to be a discussion with the incoming CEO and Ms. Capasso.
Chairman Rodriguez asked for a motion to approve this item.

commissioner robison moved that the board of commissioners accept the package as presented and the salary at $650,000 and at the time that the permanent ceo comes on board that a suitable interim arrangement will be negotiated.  seconded by commissioner wellins.

roll call vote showed:




chairman rodriguez

Yes




commissioner ure

Yes




commissioner robison

Yes




commissioner wellins

Yes

motion carried unanimously.

Commissioner Ure commented that his rationale for looking to have some type of contractual arrangement for the Interim President/CEO was because at the time of the HR Committee meeting, there was a situation where they did not have an existing employee assuming that interim role. Therefore, 10C on the Discussion agenda is now moot.
Following Commissioner Ure’s comments, Ms. Capasso rejoined the meeting.

COMMITTEE ASSIGNMENTS – Chairman Rocky Rodriguez
Chairman Rodriguez made the following committee assignments:

1. Chairman Rodriguez will serve as Chair of the Quality Assessment and Oversight Committee.

2. Chairman Rodriguez is also willing to serve on the Primary Care CRC should Jasmin Shirley need him to attend.

3. Chairman Rodriguez appointed Commissioner Wellins to serve on the Audit and HR Committees.
 it was moved by commissioner robison, seconded by commissioner ure that the appointments be ratified as presented.  motion carried unanimously.

COMMITTEE UPDATES:
HR Committee:   Commissioner Ure stated that the majority of what was discussed at the HR Committee is listed under the Discussion agenda.  He will address it when those items come up for approval.
DISCUSSION AGENDA
WALK-ON ITEM:

Commissioner Robison asked to walk-on the Resolution recommended in the Compliance Committee meeting clearing up the ambiguity that Mr. Hartfield, Interim CCO, reports to the Board in the same manner that Val Aubourg did when serving as the Interim CCO in dealing with Ms. Ellis.  It is Commissioner Robison’s understanding after Mr. Aubourg resigned that the new Interim CCO would also report to the Board.  The other part of the Resolution was to make it clear that during the pendency of the CIA, the permanent CCO would also report to the Board but it has never been reflected in the final Resolution.  Commissioner Robison is asking that the Board approve Resolution 17-6-09-02 as recommended by the Compliance Committee.
commissioner ure moved that the resolution recommended by the compliance committee be walked on as requested by Commissioner Robison.  seconded by commissioner wellins.  motion carried unanimously.
commissioner robison indicated that the motion clears up the ambiguity that the report to the board was not just for the Board’s former interim cco but the current interim cco and the permanent cco during the pendency of the cia.
commissioner wellins moved that the board of commissioners approves resolution 17-06-09-02 as recommended by the compliance committee.  seconded by commissioner ure.  motion carried unanimously.

8. Acceptance of the Interim Financial Statements for the month of April 2017.

Mr. Wallace reported on the April 2017 financial results as well as year-to-date. He reviewed in detail the operating statement along with a statistical overview.
Commissioner Ure asked Mr. Wallace if he would focus on letting them know what is going on that is good; what is going on that is problematic; and what is being done to address the problems.  Budget review is coming up; there is reduced funding; and he wants to understand how these issues are being addressed.
Mr. Wallace reported that they are having some difficulty in premium labor.  BH is using an inordinate amount of agency expense and a lot of overtime in some of the patient care areas.  They are having a lot of difficulty in recruiting Critical Care Nurses particularly in the ERs and Telemetry units.  BH Coral Springs has a lot of agency and the agency is there to fill in for vacancies that are occurring on the telemetry floor.  The same issue is occurring at BHMC.

Commissioner Ure asked if that is caused by people leaving and not having been replaced or whether BH had an agency issue for an extended period of time. 
Mr. Mark Sprada, speaking as the Corporate CNO, addressed the nurse agency and premium labor issue.  He reminded the Board that there is a national shortage of nurses; however, when looking at turnover, BH really does not have a turnover issue above the South Florida region and, in terms of competitiveness, BH is competitive.  During the recession, many people were re-trained and re-engineered their careers to become a nurse, so there are a number of new graduates in the market.  In response, BH has developed residency programs and is also hiring new nurses which is taking effect; however, BH budgets and only hires to its average daily census. BH has become more appreciative of seasonality and doing some index between the average daily census and what the high rate is because everything else was filled with premium labor (overtime, call-back pay or agency pay). Mr. Sprada said, “They are right-filling into position.”  That is what they are doing to correct the premium pay issue.
Mr. Sprada also mentioned that Human Resources looks at nursing pay at least twice a year for the competitiveness in the marketplace to make sure BH is competitive.

Ms. Capasso informed the Board that during their six hour budget meeting they looked at everything and no stone was left unturned.  They looked at agency and orientation to see where the vacancies are because agency use is out of control.   BH has a lot of nurses on board but they are new nurses and with new nurses sometimes the bell-curve can be 12 weeks or 14 weeks or a 6 week orientation for super stars.  Ms. Capasso also mentioned that they are looking at service lines and everything that they can consolidate to get it right.  She said “it is not going to happen overnight, it will take a while.”  She assured the Board that they are looking at everything to right this ship.

Commissioner Ure asked if there were any programs that BH is doing with the nursing colleges to foster a relationship whether it be in the form of an internship or tuition reimbursement.  Mr. Sprada replied that they scholarship a number of nurses every year through Broward College and they have relationships with all the area nursing schools where BH works with their instructors and get the top performing students to hire them in.  Mr. Sprada mentioned that some issues are an internal cultural change and the days of having an experienced nurse walk through the door just does not exist anymore.
Commissioner Robison asked if the overtime expense was with BH’s employed nurses and not with agency.  Mr. Sprada replied correct.  Agency is separate from overtime and in order to get nurses, to incentivize them to work overtime, they have had some seasonal programs.

Commissioner Wellins inquired about the differential between the average compensation for an in-house nurse versus an agency nurse, and if they know what that premium is.  Mr. Sprada replied that agency is more expensive than the hourly nurse.  It also can be a morale issue too.  Mr. Sprada commented that agency can be eliminated if they work toward the complement of full-time versus part-time staff.  

Commissioner Ure asked if nursing is the only area where agency is used.  Mr. Wallace mentioned that there are big variances in the areas of technicians and specialists where premium pay is used.
Commissioner Wellins asked if they use the same agency for all of the hospitals or if each hospital chooses their own agency.  Mr. Sprada informed the Board that they did an RFP for agencies to standardize the rate throughout the system and those agencies responded to meeting the on-boarding requirements. However, it is probably time again to go out to market and see if they can get a better rate but he thinks BH’s agency rates are pretty good.

Other things that are not going right: Mr. Wallace mentioned that BH is having problems recruiting physicians in the primary care centers and BH’s physician network.  There is a shortage of primary care physicians in BH’s service area in excess of 250 primary care slots.  BHMC has a residency in family health medicine and that residency carries about 36 physicians, 12 of whom finish their residency each year.  BH tries to retain the good ones but there are not enough physicians and there are certainly not enough coming into the primary care centers. In an effort to correct this, they are trying to move to extenders, nurse practitioners who can assist in handling some of the volume, but the supply is not there.  BH is expanding its residency programs and part of the residency program is going to be an increase in internal medicine doctors as well as some other specialties.  This is going to take time and will not get into full gear for a few more years.
Ms. Capasso stated that she and Dr. Westphal will be looking at all of the physician issues.  She is also in the process of recruiting a VP of Physician Services which should help.

Commissioner Robison questioned the Home Health/Hospice Visits.  She does not believe that when you miss a budget by 41% or 45% a month again and again, that it is a realistic budget.  She feels that there is something that they need to understand about the business.

Commissioner Robison asked Ms. Jasmin Shirley, VP Community Health Services, why they are so far off in the Home Health/Hospice budget.   Ms. Shirley explained that with Home Health and Hospice in the home they were very aggressive in their budget. They put strategies into place which they were correcting from years of experience to move with a better payer mix as well as various initiatives in collaboration with the hospital programs, hoping they would get that referral base.  However, it did not work out as anticipated.  On the Hospice side, they were getting more and more patients who were not living long enough when that decision to move to Hospice is made; therefore, the Hospice days on service became from, a few hours to a couple of days, when the average Hospice patient is about 16 days on service. They do not get those patients; they get patients on the latest stages of end of life.
Commissioner Robison feels that has been the case for most of the reports she has seen so it seems to her that the budget needs to be adjusted to the reality rather than the hope.  She believes it is just unrealistic to miss the budget by as much as what has been reported when the reality is they are getting the sickest patients at the latest stages of end of life.  Commissioner Robison feels that they need to get realistic in putting this budget together and have the reality reflect what they have now and then hopefully with the plan that Ms. Shirley has in place, they will see better than what is expected.

Ms. Shirley stated that in addition to what was happening in the patient base, there was also staffing challenges.  They have a number of nurses who are on DL for longer periods of time than anticipated so that becomes challenging when you do not have the nursing staff in place to take on new cases.

Ms. Capasso informed the Board that they are going to evaluate all services.  She understands that the budget was overzealous but to that point, they will be looking at the demographics of every service.

Commissioner Robison feels that since this area is such a hot regulatory button right now, they really need to focus on what they have, what they need, and what the expectations are.

Outpatient Medical Center Visits:  Mr. Wallace stated this is an item that they discuss each month.  A lot of the care is being directed to satellite facilities (lab, radiology, and physical therapy) and they have just seen a proliferation of that over the past year.  BH has an Accountable Care Organization and there are some contracts with managed care plans that include some incentives for savings. Some of the non-employed physicians’ incentives are to direct to a less expensive setting.
Urgent Care (UC): Coral Springs and Plantation and Weston - there is saturation in supply.  He commented that if you are driving on University Drive in Coral Springs and Tamarac, you will see five (5) Urgent Care Centers.   The Coral Springs UC lacks visibility.  He informed the Board that they are looking at when that lease is expiring and possibly relocating it to a better location.  Right across the street from the BH Coral Springs UC, Cleveland Clinic is building a 65,000 sq. ft. facility to include physician offices, ambulatory surgery, diagnostics and urgent care which will add to the supply but not necessarily the demand. 
Commissioner Wellins wanted to correct what he said previously that when rates are where they are, they should be borrowing as long as BH can while they are low and when rates are high, you obviously have short-term borrowing.  If it is possible, for the next Board meeting, Commissioner Wellins asked Mr. Wallace if he could give them a presentation on the structure of the debt, the maturity levels and the rates that BH is paying because he believes they want to take advantage of the ability to secure its funding long term.  When the financial indicators are as good as they are going to be and while they have the ability, he would like them to look at the debt and see the maturity and see if they can do something about it while they still look viable and have the ability to go to the market and borrow money.  If BH has commitments, or at least verbal commitments from underwriters, he feels BH should take advantage of it while it can.   He asked if they can have it before the next Board meeting so they have time to review the information.
Mr. Wallace will ask BH’s independent financial advisor (PFM group), who helps with all of BH’s debt matters, if he is available to attend the Board meeting.  He had done some work in terms of how he thinks BH can refinance.  Commissioner Ure asked if this is the same firm that put together BH’s current capital structure.  Mr. Wallace replied that they put together some of it.  Commissioner Ure suggested it would be good to get another independent opinion as to how to move forward.

BH Coral Springs:  They are having some issues with EMS bypassing them and taking some stroke and cardiac patients to Northwest.  In response to that, BH is building out a cath lab and interventional radiology lab which requires architecture, AHCA approvals and so forth.   However, this is not going to happen between now and June.  It is a new project and money is budgeted but it is also something that he would put in the Reimbursement Resolution.

Cash to debt ratios:  Mr. Wallace commented that one of the things that stand out is BH’s cash to debt ratios and debt to capitalization which are really low.  This is also something that the rating agencies comment on all of the time.   Commissioner Ure stated that he looked at BH’s ratios compared to where BH is actually rated and there is a very significant disconnect from the financial statement presentation to where BH is rated.  He feels they need to focus on the reasons for that disconnect. 
it was moved by commissioner ure, seconded by Commissioner robison:

that the board of commissioners accepts the interim financial statement for the month of april 2017 as presented.
motion carried unanimously.
9. Authorization by the Board of Commissioners to waive the bidding requirements due to Sole Source, in accordance with Section 24 (4) of the Charter, and authorize the Interim President/CEO to approve the renewal of the service agreement contract with Advanced Sterilization Products in the amount of $230,954.22 for Surgical Services at BHMC, BHN, BHIP and BHCS in accordance with Resolution 17-6-09-01.

Ms. Alice Taylor presented Item 9.  Following her presentation for the renewal of the service agreement with Advanced Sterilization Products for all four (4) medical centers and the reading of Resolution 17-06-09-1,

it was moved commissioner ure, seconded by Commissioner wellins:

that the board of commissioners authorize waiving the bidding requirements due to sole source, in accordance with Section 24 (4) of the Charter, and authorize the interim president/ceo to approve the renewal of the service agreement contract with Advanced Sterilization Products in the amount of $230,954.22 for Surgical Services at BHMC, BHN, BHIP and BHCS in accordance with Resolution 17-6-09-01.

motion carried unanimously.

10.
Actions from the May 19th HR Committee meeting:
a. Motion: That the HR Committee advance candidates 1, 2, 6 and 7 (Joseph Kuruc, Christine Hogan-Newgren, James Meares and Joshua Aubey, respectively) to the Board for consideration with the understanding that the other candidates are also open for consideration.

Commissioner Ure advised the Board that the HR Committee met on May 19th.  They discussed two positions that need to be filled: Chief Internal Auditor (CIA) and a permanent Chief Compliance Officer (CCO).  One of the motions was that the HR Committee felt that the candidates for the CCO position should be vetted and evaluated by the Compliance Committee for recommendation to the full Board for interviews. That was motion 10B.
Commissioner Ure informed the Board that Item 10A deals with candidates for the Chief Internal Auditor position (CIA). The HR Committee recommended four (4) candidates for this Board to consider advancing to some form of a next step i.e., interviews.  Commissioner Ure was not sure how they would want to proceed if these were the candidates that were listed and eligible to be considered at the time the HR Committee met.  He also mentioned that they were going to have that list updated and sent out.  Commissioner Ure would feel better if they could address this at this time or in 10 days or whenever the next Board meeting is going to be held, but he mentioned that he has not even had a chance to look at the resumes.

Chairman Rodriguez explained that with regard to this particular issue, the HR Committee did not have a mandate by the Board as they did with the CEO position. He informed the other Board members that he and Commissioner Ure each chose two candidates with the understanding that if the other Board Members wanted to look at someone else, they would be added to the list.  

Commissioner Ure did not want to leave here today with this issue being confined to just these candidates since he has not had a chance to review the resumes and other Commissioners may not have as well.  Also, there may be other candidates since the list was not current when they looked at it.
Ms. Wong informed the Board that the last communication subsequent to the HR committee was that four (4) candidates were identified to be contacted and vetted, if they remained interested.  To date, two of the four (4) candidates have withdrawn (Christine Hogan-Negren and James Mears).  One has taken another position and the second candidate did not want to participate in a public forum.  Based upon the last documentation that was communicated to the Board via a memo dated May 23rd clarifying some of the questions, no new resumes have been received since the last presentation at the HR Committee; specifically, for the Audit position.  However, Ms. Wong has included the two (2) internal candidates because BH has a philosophy that when candidates apply that are internal, the Board or hiring manager, is informed.  At this point, she advised the Board that there are four (4) external and two (2) internal candidates for the position of Internal Auditor.

Commissioner Wellins asked if there were any other candidates that applied.  Ms. Wong replied there were not.  She also commented that this position has been open for seven (7) months and it was posted on November 4th.  One of the top candidates who the HR committee was interested in, has accepted another position.  Ms. Wong stated that delays do produce these outcomes where the field narrows and people who are competitive, accept other positions.  Ms. Wong recommended that if the Board has an interest or appetite in looking at the remaining candidates, some interviews need to move forward in an expeditious matter.  Ms. Wong did vet the remaining two external candidates in terms of the background screen and they have cleared the preliminary reports.
Commissioner Ure was concerned that not everyone had a chance to look at the list.  He is now somewhat more concerned that of the four (4) that were recommended for consideration, it has now been narrowed down to two (2).  Commissioner Ure feels it would be appropriate to bring before the Board the two (2) candidates who were vetted by Ms. Wong.  
Commissioner Robison said that she did not get a package.  Commissioner Ure indicated that he had asked that this information be emailed rather than sent out in a package.  
Since this position has been vacant for so long, Commissioner Robison is not opposed to setting a time to meet with these candidates.   Commissioner Ure suggested that Ms. Wong vet the two (2) remaining candidates and bring them to the Board also.  Ms. Wong reminded the Board that there were two (2) internal candidates who did not meet the qualifications; however, they were included and the Board is put on notice of their application. Even though they did not meet the degree qualification, she believes their names should be proffered to the Board for consideration because historically BH has always done so as part of their own succession planning and development.
Commissioner Wellins asked Ms. Wong for her recommendation with regard to an action plan and what would be the best process for the Board to proceed.

Ms. Wong believes that the approach could be for the Board to do 30-minute screens and then from there, choose the final candidates for a full Board interview or just set each candidate for an interview.  However, the longer these applicants linger, it is very likely that when she calls the remaining externals, they will say that they are no longer available.  Her recommendation is to seize upon the opportunity to interview the candidates as soon as possible.  
Commissioner Wellins asked what the process was for interviewing and what Ms. Wong recommends.  Ms. Wong recommended full Board interviews in person.  It is very difficult to evaluate someone by Skye or telephonically for a position as important as this one.

Commissioner Ure suggested moving forward with vetting and scheduling interviews with all external candidates that meet minimum qualifications (4 remaining) and certainly consider the two (2) internal candidates, understanding that they may not meet the minimum qualifications but he feels it is appropriate to consider them.

Ms. Wong will do the vetting and work with Ms. Wing to organize the Board’s schedule and, hopefully, this will be done before the end of the month.  There was a discussion that possibly this could be done on the same day as the regular Board meeting.
commissioner ure moved that they advance the four (4) external candidates that meet the minimum qualifications and the two (2) internal candidates for interviews to the full board in a special board meeting at a time and date to be determined.  seconded by commissioner wellins.
motion carried unanimously.

b. Motion: That the issue of selecting a Compliance Officer be referred to the Compliance Committee.  

It was moved by Commissioner Ure, seconded by Commissioner Robison:

that the board of commissioners approve that the selection of the compliance officer be referred to the compliance committee.

motion carried unanimously. 
c. Motion: That the HR Committee recommend to the Board that they select a Commissioner to work with the General Counsel’s Office to negotiate a contractual agreement with Ms. Capasso for the Interim CEO position.  Secondly, the HR Committee recommends that the Board establish parameters, namely financial, under which that person can comfortably negotiate with Ms. Capasso.
This item was addressed under the Interim CEO Compensation section of the Board agenda; therefore it is moot.
COMMENTS BY COMMISSIONERS
Commissioner Wellins congratulated Ms. Capasso on jumping in with both hands and feet and getting a lot of things done. He appreciates her help and she did it without any knowledge of how she will be getting paid but did it in the best interest of the community.  The Board certainly appreciates that and all the hard work that she and her team are doing.

Commissioner Robison shared Commissioner Wellins’ comments.  She was probably the most reluctant in losing Ms. Capasso as a Commissioner but many members of the management team had convinced her that this was the right thing for the District and the right thing for the community.  She is very pleased.

Chairman Rodriguez hopes that Ms. Capasso’s husband forgives him for putting her in the spotlight and thanked her for her sacrifice. 
RECESS PUBLIC MEETING

At 1:25 p.m., the Public Meeting recessed.

At 1:50 p.m., the Public meeting closed to enter into one (1) closed meeting for an Attorney-Client session.  The purpose of the Closed Session is re: Pauline Grant vs. the North Broward Hospital District d/b/a Broward Health et al CACE 16022981; in the Circuit Court of the 17th Judicial Circuit in and for Broward County.

At 3:59 p.m., the Public Meeting reconvened.

NEXT REGULAR BOARD MEETING The next regularly scheduled Board of Commissioners’ meeting will be held on June 28, 2017 at 3:00 p.m. in  Broward Health Corporate Office, Spectrum Site,  1700 NW 49 Street, Suite 150 Fort Lauderdale, Florida.
Meeting adjourned at 4:00 p.m.







Respectfully submitted,








Commissioner Linda Robison, Esq.
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